POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held at 7.30pm on 12 March 2014

Present:
K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, J French, A Munro, F Warner, S Waterston, J Weir, D West, S Blain, S Mullen and A Thompson

Attending
Cllr I Baxter, Mr & Mrs Cunningham, PC G Taylor, H Smart
Apologies       PC I Hutchison 

1.
Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair welcomed Heather Smart, British Red Cross and PC Gillian Taylor to the meeting.   He mentioned that Paul Trail, a resident at Hopefield had attended the Neighbourhood Planning Group and it was hoped he would have been able to attend tonight’s meeting of PDCC. It would be good to expand the number of those attending who came from Hopefield.  
2.  Minutes of Meeting held on 12 February 2014 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 6.1 - The question was raised about the level of consultation that had taken place prior to the decision taken to close counter provision at Bonnyrigg Police Station.  It was noted that when Lasswade High School plans were being drawn up it was suggested that Police should have an ‘office’ in the hub.  However Police Scotland declined and said at that time that the Police Station would remain in Bonnyrigg.  Around 60% of public counters have now closed since 2007. 
2.2
Item 6.9 – Flooded gulley on Rosewell Road by Skeltiemuir.  This issue had now been resolved.

2.3
Item 7.1 – Litter Bins, Hopefield.  There was a continuing issue with the factors who were both ineffective and expensive.  Residents were paying the same level of Council Tax as everyone else but were having to pay over the odds for the clearance of other people’s litter. Cllr IB agreed it did not seem right and undertook to find out about how the residents could buy out the factors.                  Action:  Cllr IB
2.4
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by JF and seconded by JW.

3. 
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 12 March 2014 

                                                 Bank                                            Cash
B/F                                            48.50


                   9.79

Income                                        Nil

Expenditure                                 Nil

Account as at 12.03.14             48.52

                               9.79

Total Bank and Cash                58.31

3.2       The 2014 grant application form had been requested from Midlothian Council. 
4.
Secretary’s Report
4.1         Nothing to report.

5.    
Police Report

5.1
Crime Statistics Bonnyrigg & Lasswade – February 2014
           Total Crimes Recorded: 29      Total Crimes Solved: 10      34.48% solvency    

                                                 This YTD 39.23%                  Last YTD 42.69%

 

February break down as follows                  Received                  Solved
            Violent Crime                                                       0


0
Sexual Crime                                                 
0


0
Crimes of Dishonesty                

    13


3                          

Vandalism                                 

      9


2                         
Other Crime                                            
      7


5            

· There were 234 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of February.

5.2
 INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG
· Between 10am and 1.30pm on Saturday 1 February the complainer left his red and white ‘Muddy Fox’ mountain bike insecure in the front garden of an address in Burnbrae Road.  On returning to retrieve the bike he found it missing.  

 

· One driver was issued with a £100 fine and 3 penalty points after parking his car on the zigzags of a zebra crossing outside Burnbrae Primary School.  Another was issued with and ABS Formal Warning after driving carelessly and inconsiderately to the annoyance of others outside the school.

· About 11pm on Saturday 8 February a 49 year old male was stopped in Waverley Crescent on suspicion of drink driving.  After failing the roadside breath test he was taken to Dalkeith and later reported to the Procurator Fiscal for drink driving. 
 

· Sometime after 11pm on Saturday 8 February persons unknown threw white paint and curry over a Pentland Road resident’s garage, gate and windows.  Although the paint has been removed a report of vandalism has been submitted.
 

· About 4.10pm on Monday 24 February a male and female suspect entered Lloyds Chemist, High Street and stole a selection of toiletries from open display.  Staff confronted the male and tried to take back the stock but were distracted by the female allowing the male to make good his escape. Enquiries were ongoing.

· A 3ft high round, heavy metal bird table was taken from the front garden of an elderly lady’s house in Sherwood Place sometime after 22 February.
 

· The occupant of a mid terraced house in Skeltiemuir Avenue stated that between 1 February and 26 February persons unknown used a screwdriver or similar to try and remove the seal around the back door.  No entry was gained and no property taken.  All enquiries at this time were completing pending new information.
 

· Sometime after 27 February persons unknown cut the padlock off a shed at the side of a house in Rose Terrace.  Once entry was gained they stole a male’s blue specialised mountain bike.  The XL bike was described as having disc brakes, Shimono gears and non standard handlebars and was valued at £500.
· At sometime during the night of 28 February a silver BMW parked in Polton Court had its front and rear offside tyres punctured with a sharp instrument. Enquiries were ongoing.
· Sometime after 28 February and before 3 March persons unknown gained entry to a house in Dalhousie Gardens.  A window was smashed and the property searched.  The only item believed to be stolen was a mobile phone.  Police were following a positive line of enquiry.
Following last month’s reports of youths on off road motorbikes in the Poltonhall area an increase in patrols identified two of the main offenders. The owners were visited at their home address and have been educated re the offences and the consequences if seen on the road.  
 If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team or Bonnyrigg Police Station. Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland).  Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.

Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an Anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.  PC 3912 Ian Hutchison, PC 5598 Gillian Taylor, Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell 

Email LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk     
Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111
6. 
Heather Smart, Community Coordinator, British Red Cross

6.1
Heather Smart spoke about a new British Red Cross project providing a wide-range of support and activities for older people in Midlothian.  The aim of the project was to reduce isolation and loneliness, build community connections, promote health and wellbeing and enable choice and independence.  The Reshaping Care for Older People project was supported by Midlothian Council.  The Red Cross role was find out  what was happening in each local area and see what potential support could be given.  The primary role was social inclusion for older people.  Where some areas were known to be lacking the project was looking to provide support. 
6.2
Chair suggested that Heather Smart might find it helpful to attend a Neighbour Planning Group meeting.    
7.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

7.1
Cllr IB referred to an article in the Advertiser about sewage.  It was the first he had learned about the issue when he read about it and said it was not correct.  He undertook to take up the matter.                                                            Action: Cllr IB

7.2
Polton Road would now be included in the broadband programme however Openreach was not moving on Hopefield and Gladstone Gait.  The next step was the Scottish Government Step Change programme which would not now be rolled out until 2017.  All cabinets not included would be done at the same time.  The Scottish Government decided on priority which was done on geographical spread rather than population.  

7.3
He was advised that the bollards at Lasswade Centre would be put in during February and would check what was happening.                                  Action: Cllr IB

7.4
A resident at Seaforth Terrace had reported that a tree had been cut down.  This had been done by Midlothian Council with the agreement of Melville Housing.  The tree had been growing too close to the foundations of the house.  It should be the last to be felled and replanting would take place.  

7.5
It had been agreed that Poltonhall Galaday could use the Poltonhall playing fields.  

7.6
Fees and charges.  Community Councils would continue to get free accommodation for meetings but in the future might have to use whatever building was open at the time.  

7.7
Allotments.  A meeting had been held with Owen Thomson and it was hoped to be able to go ahead locally with it but if not then somewhere else within Midlothian.

7.8
Bonnyrigg Community Centre.  A full meeting of the Council would take place on 25 March when a decision on the future of the Centre would be taken.   There had been some vandalism outside the building, the back door had been shattered and a few broken windows. Most of the vandalism had occurred within a couple of days of the closure and before the building was boarded up. 
8.
Local Issues
8.1
Skatepark.    It was currently out to tender and hopefully should be built around May.  Efforts were being made to try and get in place by the summer.
Date of Next Meeting

AGM and next meeting would be held on Wednesday 9 April 2014.
PAGE  
1

